COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 

THURSDAY 20 JULY 2006 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Boaden (Chairman), Councillors Bowman (S), Earp, Glover, Hendry, Luckley, Parsons and Riddle

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor Knapton, Leisure, Culture and Heritage Portfolio Holder and Councillor Prest, Sustainable Communities Portfolio Holder attended part of the meeting.

COS.67/06
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from the Deputy Chief Executive.

COS.68/06
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Glover declared personal interests in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the following items of Business:

(a)
Cumbria Sub Regional Housing Strategy and Monitoring the Housing Strategy Action Plan.  He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact that he works for Supporting People.  He advised that he had been involved in drawing up the Supporting People Five Year Strategy and Two Year Plan and stated that if these items were discussed he would upgrade his interest to personal and prejudicial and would leave the meeting at that point.

(b)
Sure Start Partnership Agreement.  He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact that he is a Trustee of the Carlisle Council for Voluntary Services.

Councillor Riddle declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the Sure Start Partnership Agreement.  She stated that her interest was in respect of the fact that she is a member of the Carlisle Council for Voluntary Services, which is a partner in the Sure Start Agreement.

Councillor Parsons declared a personal interest in accordance with Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the Sure Start Partnership Agreement.  She stated that her interest was in respect of the fact that she is a Trustee of the Carlisle Council for Voluntary Services.

Councillor Hendry declared personal interests in the Cumbria Sub Regional 

Housing Strategy and Monitoring the Housing Strategy Action Plan.  He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact that he is a member of the Carlisle Housing Association Board.

COS.69/06
MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings held on 13 April, 22 May and 8 June 2006 be signed by the Chairman as correct records of the meetings.

COS.70/06
CALL INS

There had been no items which had subject of Call In.

COS.71/06
WORK PROGRAMME AND SUBJECT REVIEWS

The Head of Scrutiny presented the Work Programme for this Committee for 2006/07.  He then provided an update on the following:

· Evening and Night Economy Subject Review – An Update on the Late Night Shopping Initiative would be reported to the Committee in August 2006.

· A Workshop on the Homelessness and Hostels Review would be proposed during the agenda Item on Monitoring the Housing Strategy Action Plan.

· Monitoring Rural Strategy and Draft Parish Charter – These items had been scheduled for consideration in August but will be deferred until October as although the City Council aspects of the Draft Charter are complete, the County Council aspects are not.

In considering the Work Programme Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
It was suggested that the possible Workshop on Access to Sport could be linked with the Sports Facilities Feasibility Study.  The Head of Scrutiny advised that he would look into bringing the Access to Sport Workshop forward.

(b) A Member referred to the Monitoring of the Carlisle Housing Association  Contract and asked when the draft protocol on working relationships between Carlisle Housing Association and City Council Members regarding constituent problems would be considered.  The Head of Scrutiny advised that he had asked for this to be included as part of the report to the Committee in October 2006.

(c) In response to a Member’s query about when Raffles Vision would be considered by the Committee, the Head of Scrutiny advised that he would approach the Director of Community Services regarding scheduling a date for this matter.

(d) The Chairman proposed that the meeting of the Committee scheduled to be held on 12 October 2006 be re-arranged and would now be held on Wednesday 18 October 2006 at 10.00 am.

(e)
In relation to proposed Subject Reviews, the Chairman advised that he had received some suggestions.  However, in light of the workload of the Committee for the next couple of months he suggested that Subject Reviews should not be started during that period.  He asked Members with any further suggestions to approach him directly with these suggestions and potential subject reviews would then be considered at a future meeting later in the calendar year.

(f)
A Member queried why the Committee would not be considering the Gambling Policy during its consultation period.  The Head of Scrutiny responded that the plan was for the Committee to be able to consider the Gambling Policy and also the outcome of consultation, prior to being referred to the Executive and the Council.

RESOLVED – (1)
 That the Work Programme be noted.

(2) That the meeting of the Committee scheduled for 12 October 2006 be moved to Wednesday 18 October 2006 at 10.00 am.

(3) That the Head of Scrutiny liase with the Head of Culture and Community Services and the Chairman of the Committee regarding bringing forward the date for the Access to Sport Workshop.  

(4) That subject reviews are not commenced for the next couple of cycles and Members make any suggestions for possible subject reviews to the Chairman to be considered at a future meeting later in the calendar year.

COS.72/06
FORWARD PLAN – ITEMS RELEVANT TO THE COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Head of Scrutiny presented report LDS.48/06 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 July to 31 October 2006) issues under the ambit of this Committee.  The Head of Scrutiny advised that all the items in the Plan had been programmed for consideration by the Committee.

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 July to 31 October 2006) issues which fell within ambit of the Committee be noted.

COS.73/06
ANTI-SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR SUBJECT REVIEW 

The Head of Scrutiny presented report OS.05/06 on the final report of the Committee on the Anti-Social Behaviour subject Review.

The Head of Scrutiny reminded Members of the terms of reference of the review, the process which had been followed and the key witnesses who had given evidence.  He then outlined the Committee’s findings from the evidence received, which had led to 17 specific recommendations from the Committee.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
Assurances were sought that the report would be sent to the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership Leadership Group.  Mr Mallinson advised that this would be done.

(b)
The report was commended and a Member queried whether any of the recommendations had already been taken on board and implemented.  

Mr Mallinson responded that he was not aware of anyone actively pursuing any of the recommendations.  However, if the Committee formally resolve to accept the final report, the recommendations would be forwarded to the Executive, the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership and other relevant agencies.

(c)
The importance of providing accessible services for young people was highlighted as Anti-Social Behaviour amongst young people often arises when they are bored and feel that they have nothing to do.

A Member commented that an area of concern is the training of youth workers as there seems to be a shortage of youth workers and of training provision for people who are interested in being a youth worker.  It was suggested that the County Council should be asked to scrutinise the youth work training process.

It was also recognised that it is often difficult to recruit youth workers and that adequate premises and locations for holding youth activities such as youth clubs are becoming more difficult.

(d)
Members recognised that this Subject Review had been an effective piece of work and was a good base for the future but they emphasised that it could only be fully implemented with a financial commitment.  The Executive should be encouraged to look at the needs and seriously consider allocating funding to meet these needs.

(e)
A Member queried where the report would be referred in order to ensure that it is properly actioned.

The Chairman responded that it would be widely disseminated but it was important to ensure that it was sent to agencies where actions would be taken and it would not just be “discussed”.

The Head of Policy and Performance added that it would be valuable in informing the work of the Carlisle Local Strategic Partnership Children and Young Peoples Working Group and suggested that it could be fed into that forum.

The Head of Culture and Community Services added that a County wide Children’s Policy was being developed for 0 –19 year olds and was currently being discussed across the Districts and within the County.  

The Chairman then thanked Members who had been involved throughout the Subject Review and the Head of Scrutiny for all his work throughout the process.  He emphasised that it was important for the Council to act on this Subject Review as Anti-Social Behaviour was an issue affecting the day to day life of people in Carlisle.  It was an opportunity for the Council to take a significant community leadership role in tackling something which affects the lives of many people.  He stated that the Committee has a role in ensuring that the report goes through the correct processes resulting in final adoption by the Council and also a role, along with the Executive and the City Council, in driving its important recommendations forward.

RESOLVED – (A)
That the report be approved as the final report of the Committee on the Anti-Social Behaviour Subject Review and the following recommendations be referred to the Executive with a suggestion that they ultimately be referred to the City Council: 

(1)
There should be a single multi-agency point for reporting all anti-social behaviour, modelled on the Home Office “Its your call” campaign.

(2)
There should either be:

· A multi-agency team meeting frequently to receive all reports of and task and co-ordinate action in relation to instances of anti-social behaviour; or preferably

· A dedicated co-located multi-agency team tackling anti-social behaviour.

If the first option is pursued then it should be seen as a stepping stone to the second over a defined period not exceeding a further financial year.

(3)
It is essential that the team established under 2 above has representation, at an appropriate level of seniority, from all relevant agencies coupled with commitment to delivery on the actions flowing from it.

(4)
Advice and support for the effective establishment of the above team should be sought from the Home Office Anti-Social Behaviour Unit.

(5)
A new action based strategy for tackling Anti-Social Behaviour should be prepared for all agencies which utilises the full range of tools for prevention, support, intervention and enforcement activity and provides for timely, effective and ongoing feedback and support to victims.

(6)
The strategy should also put in place effective performance monitoring arrangements both in relation to overall impacts and to assess effectiveness of particular types of intervention and enforcement.

(7)
The approach set out in 1 to 6 above should be a priority of the CDRP, and of the City Council under its Clean, Green and Safe priority, and as a result also become a priority of the CDRP Partners and be pursued by the City Council within its various partnership.

(8)
The clear message must be that anti-social behaviour will not be tolerated, and high profile publicity to this effect would be an essential part of adopting this approach, with similar high profile publicity to actions taken under the strategy.

(9)
The City Council should mainstream tackling anti-social behaviour as a key contribution to crime and disorder reduction.

(10)
A multi-agency communication strategy to complement the Anti-Social Behaviour strategy should be prepared and must include educational activity in Schools.

(11)
There needs to be a single Senior Officer responsible for line management of all staff working for the CDRP.

(12)
The Anti-Social Behaviour Co-ordinator has too wide a remit and needs to have a clear focus on delivery of the strategy once prepared and not also be involved with other CDRP Groups.

(13)
Area Teams will be crucial to the effectiveness of the City Council response and should aim to tackle aspects of anti-social behaviour like littering and graffiti immediately they occur.

(14)
The City Council must give high priority and adequate resources to developing its response to the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act reflecting the priorities identified at the recent Overview and Scrutiny workshop.

(15)
The findings of the Evening and Night-time Economy Task Group are reinforced by this review and must be taken forward.

(16)
To complement the Strategy outlined above there should be a Multi-Agency Young People’s Strategy providing for accessible services and facilities for Carlisle’s young people.  The City Council should take a lead in developing such a Strategy (involving the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee in such development) over a timescale, which would see the Strategy in place during the 2006/07 Civic Year.  

(17)
These findings should be action planned and that plan driven and monitored by both Carlisle City Council and the CDRP.

(B)
That the Head of Scrutiny arrange to distribute the final report to all relevant partners and organisations as appropriate.

The meeting was adjourned at 10.35 am and re-convened at 10.45 am.

COS.74/06
SURE START PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT

Councillor Knapton declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in this item of business.  He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact that his daughter is a volunteer worker for Sure Start.  

With reference to the minutes of the last meeting (COS.65/06), the Community Services Manager, Mr Burns, presented report CS.24/06 which contained a draft Sure Start Partnership Agreement between Carlisle City Council and other relevant partners in the Sure Start Carlisle South programme.  The Agreement detailed the various responsibilities each partner has in relation to the operation and management of the programme.  

Mr Burns gave some background to the Sure Start Programme and reminded Members that the City Council is the Lead Agent.  The County Council is the accountable body with ultimate responsibility for the financial administrative and technical aspects of Sure Start.

The Agreement had been sent to the various partners agencies involved and they had all commented on the Agreement.

In considering the draft Agreement Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
In response to a Member’s question, the Head of Legal Services advised that the Legal Section had been thoroughly involved in the drafting of the Agreement.  He had drafted the Agreement with the Partnership Agreement process approved by the Council in July 2003 as a starting point.  He had sought the comments of the various different partner agencies and taken most of the comments and suggestions on board.

(b)
A Member commented that the acronym “NCH” had not been explained in the Agreement.  Ms Hassall, Sure Start Carlisle South Manager, advised that NCH no longer uses the term National Children’s Homes but simply goes under the name NCH.  

(c)
A Member commented that some of the legal language used was not  plain English.  The Head of Legal Services responded that it was a legal agreement and had to be framed in the proper legal manner.

(d)
A Member referred to page 15, paragraph viii, relating to the employment of staff by the most appropriate employer.  The Member queried whether Sure Start staff were potentially being employed on different terms and conditions and any difficulties this may cause.  

Ms Hassall responded that the situation was quite complex with Sure Start staff being employed by various different agencies.  She was responsible for managing their day to day work although they still had supervision from the relevant agencies, e.g. health employees have clinical supervision from the relevant health department.  The system had worked well for the last five years and although there were people on different terms and conditions this had never really led to any practical difficulties.  It tended to be that similar jobs were employed by the same organisation and were on similar terms and conditions.

(e)
A Member referred to page 25 of the Agreement which referred to, but did not outline the core offers of the Children’s Centres.  It was hoped that the core offers would be in line with the objectives and principles of Sure Start and there was concern about the potential erosion of Sure Start principles as the move is made towards Children’s Centres.  Ms Hassall agreed with the Member stating that they were keen to keep the core principles in which the Sure Start Programme was built.  The principles do underlie the twenty core offers but she agreed that there was the potential to drift away from the Sure Start principles if there is not vigilance.

RESOLVED – (1)
 The Committee recommends that the draft Sure Start Partnership Agreement is progressed.

(2)
 The Committee would welcome an update at a future meeting on the progression with the changing situation and developments in relation to Sure Start.

COS.75/06
SPORTS FACILITY FEASIBILITY STUDY

Mr Beveridge, the Head of Culture and Community Services presented a report by the Director of Community Services (CS.38/06) containing an Executive summary of the Sports Facility Feasibility Study.  The report set out future options for consideration following analysis of the current facility provisions.

The Chairman had also circulated correspondence which he had received from the City of Carlisle Amateur Swimming Club and the group supporting and driving the development of a local Swimming Pool facility in Brampton.  The correspondence set out the comments of these bodies on the Feasibility Study.  

The report had been considered by the Executive on 12 June 2006 (EX.103/06).  The Executive had noted the priorities contained in this Feasibility Study and had forwarded it to this Committee for comments.  

Mr Beveridge advised that the Sports Facility Feasibility Study had been undertaken on behalf of the City Council by PMP Ltd.  The outcome of the Feasibility Study had been used to formally arrange priorities regarding future Sports Facility provision in the City.  He then detailed these priorities which related to Football Pitches, a replacements for The Pools, Indoor Tennis, Synthetic Football Pitches, Cricket provision, extended Schools Programme and investment from the private sector when opportunities present themselves.  

In considering the Feasibility Study Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
Concern was expressed that the proper consultations had not taken place by the Consultants during the Feasibility Study process.  In particular, the Brampton Swimming Pool Group and the City of Carlisle Amateur Swimming Club appeared to be dis-satisfied with consultation, particularly regarding Swimming.

Mr Beveridge responded that the Brampton Group may have expected the Consultants to undertake an Assessment of their business case but this was not within their remit.  However he did acknowledge that it is was important to ensure that the consultation had been sufficient as it was on that basis that decisions need to be made.  Work would be undertaken on ensuring that the consultation had been extensive enough.

(b)
In response to a Member’s question about whether the full Feasibility Study would be sent to these organisations, Mr Beveridge advised that hard copies and copies on computer disks were being made available.

(c)
A Member questioned whether the Feasibility Study undertaken by Consultants had provided value for money, particularly given the concerns about an inadequate level of consultation.

Mr Beveridge responded that Consultants are often used by the Council as a resource in addition to the existing Officer Structure.  PMP are a national company who do work for, and operate a facility planning model on behalf of, Sport England.  They have a good reputation and were chosen after a tendering process.  The value for money concern is one which is often levelled against the use of Consultants and the final judgement will be the overall usefulness of the Feasibility Study.  Officers on their own could not have done some of the work undertaken by PMP.

(d)
The timing of the Feasibility Study did not tie in with the current review of Secondary School provision in Carlisle and it was suggested that until decisions are made on Secondary School provision it is uncertain what sports facilities will be available.

Mr Beveridge responded that the Feasibility Study was commenced last year and the review of Secondary School provision started after that time and was being undertaken by the County Council.  Any changes to Secondary School provision would have a major impact on provision of sports facilities and these would have to be taken into consideration.  There were also other issues including the potential development of the Viaduct site as part of Carlisle Renaissance.  

(e)
A Member echoed the concerns expressed by the City of Carlisle Amateur Swimming Club in relation to proposals to further develop The Sands and locate a Pool at that area.  Then she commented that there was very little potential to add any further buildings to The Sands and any development carried out would reduce Car Parking provision.

Mr Beveridge agreed that any development would have an impact on Car Parking.  There would be benefits in having one facility with reduced costs but this had to be balanced against other issues such as loss of Car Parking.  The Carlisle Renaissance Movement Strategy would also have to be considered as having all leisure facilities in one location in the City could have implications for movement throughout the City.  Considerable thought would have to go into any potential new Pool facility.

(f)
A Member queried Ice Rink provision and asked if there was any information on the numbers who had used the facility at Willowholme.  

Mr Beveridge responded that he had no indication of the usage of the facility at Willowholme which was not an Ice Rink but was artificial ice.  The target market for ice rinks is mainly younger people and many of the major Ice Rinks throughout the UK are sustained by curling or ice hockey in addition to ice skating.  The guidelines are that there should be a ¼ million population to ensure viability for any ice rink development.

(g)
Consultation in the Rural Areas was queried as there does not appear to be much reference to it in the report and there was particular concern that the Parish Councils had not been consulted.  A Member suggested that the group in Brampton which was trying to raise funds for a Football Pavilion and these type of groups should have been consulted.

Mr Beveridge commented that he understood that the Parish Councils had been consulted.  However, on the evidence given by Members at the meeting he accepted that does not appear to be the case and he would investigate this matter further.

(h)
A Member suggested that the location of a synthetic football pitch at Morton School could have the advantage of attracting young people and reducing anti-social behaviour.

Councillor Hendry declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of this matter, as he is the Chair of the Governors of Morton School.

Mr Beveridge responded that a variety of issues would examined in determining the location of a synthetic football pitch.  The Council has made provision in the existing budget for a pitch to be based at the Sheepmount, but he also understood the argument for a site at Morton School as well.  He did think that there would be some difficulty in getting Football Foundation money for any development so soon after investment in the full development of the Sheepmount.

(i)
There would be an advantage in the long term in taking an overview of culture, sports and leisure facilities together.

Mr Beveridge agreed with this view and highlighted the existing clear links with culture and sports and leisure provision at the Sands Centre.  This important issue would need to be considered.

(j)
There was concern and a reluctance to get too excited about the feasibility study as all it appeared to do was look at current facilities and state that money is limited so it is very difficult to do anything in reality.  There were aspects which Members believed had not been addressed e.g. involvement of the Universities and Carlisle United Football Club.  It was suggested that the “Access to a Sport” workshop would be valuable for considering a number of these other issues and alternative approaches e.g. helping people to get to the current facilities, providing coaches and trainers to help develop and encourage sport, and providing transport to other areas such as Lockerbie and Dumfries for ice skating.

(k)
Members suggested that the impact of the 2012 Olympics had not been fully covered and this opportunity to enthuse people about sport should not be underestimated. It was suggested that initiative has to be taken now in order to identify and develop talent from the area with the aim of having representation at the 2012 Olympics.

Mr Beveridge agreed and noted that the Sport England emphasis for the 2012 Olympics was the development of people and a legacy rather than a focus on buildings.

(l)
The Council’s current Asset Review could provide opportunities to identify sites where private sector organisations could be asked to assist in developing facilities on a partnership basis.  Operators in other areas throughout the country were investing in facilities such as snow domes, and the Council could use the Asset Review as a chance to identify any land or facilities which could be offered for use.

In relation to private sector operators, Mr Beveridge commented that the Council should make the most of every opportunity. Members felt that the recommendation from the Consultants stating that the Council facilitates investment from the private sector when opportunities present themselves was not proactive enough.  The Council should not just be waiting for something to happen but should be proactively seeking exciting opportunities in relation to sports facility provision.

(m)
In response to a question about whether the synthetic football pitches would be able to be used for hockey and tennis, Mr Beveridge advised that the pitches being discussed were particularly for football.  They differed from existing astroturf facilities at St Aidan’s and Caldew Schools in that they looked more like real grass and had more of a carpet feel.  They were therefore not suitable for hockey or tennis.  Tennis provision should be addressed under the proposals for the Bitts Park Airdome.

(n)
A comment in the Consultant’s study had referred to potential use of the existing Pools area for housing. Members felt that this was not realistic given the current problems in that area with poor air quality, reported at a previous meeting of the Committee.

(p)
A Member suggested that a swimming pool could be located above an ice rink to make use of the heat and power sources.

The Leisure, Culture and Heritage Portfolio Holder commented that the Feasibility Study was never intended to be a wish list, rather it was a factual study of what is available and where there are shortcomings according to national standards.  

The Chairman commented that the Committee had concerns that the feasibility study had some tenuous conclusions, particularly in relation to swimming provision.

RESOLVED - That in addition to the detailed comments of the Committee as outlined above, the Executive be informed of the following views of the Committee:

(1)
The report does provide some useful information however the Committee has some difficulties with the recommendations, in particular:

(a)
The Committee is not convinced that the consultation has been as full as it needed to be;

(b)
The feasibility study makes recommendations but there is no indication of any finances being available to implement these recommendations.  This raises a query about the whole process which has been undertaken;

(c)
The Committee is disappointed with the overall outcome of the feasibility study.

(2)
If the recommendations in the study are to be progressed, the Committee want to have detailed involvement in examining and scrutinising these proposals.

COS.76/06
TALKIN TARN PROJECT UPDATE

The Head of Culture and Community Services presented a report by the Director of Community Services (CS.37/06) providing an update on progress to date on the Capital Programme at Talkin Tarn.

Mr Beveridge gave an update on various aspects of the capital works.  He highlighted current consideration which was being given to the installation of the security barrier which would prevent access overnight, but enable egress, once lowered.  It may be that the barrier is installed while the contractors are on site but that it will not be operated until the difficulties regarding ensuring that people can get out of the Tarn, late in the evening, are resolved.

In addition he added that the original plans were to install an aeration system in the summer but the company undertaking the installation had advised that this work take place over a longer time period and would therefore be rescheduled.

The project was still on target for completion in November 2006.

In considering the update report, Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
It was suggested that Members should hold a meeting at Talkin Tarn or carry out a site visit to view progress with the work.  It was suggested that the Head of Scrutiny should liase with the Chairman and the Head of Culture and Community Services to arrange a site visit.

(b)
The revenue costs should be fully reviewed and assumptions tested and reported to a future meeting.

(c)
In response to a question about the security barrier, Mr Beveridge advised that a number of options were being considered.

(d)
A Member queried when it had been agreed that there would be car park charges.  Mr Beveridge advised that the Business Plan which had previously been agreed by the Council had charging for car parks as part of that Plan.  However, final decisions had not been made on how this would be implemented.  The Chairman added that the Committee would return to this issue when they considered the Business Plan update.

RESOLVED – (1) That the update be noted and the Committee looks forward to a further update and consideration of the revised Business Plan at an appropriate future meeting.

(2)
That the Head of Scrutiny liase with the Chairman and the Head of Culture and Community Services to arrange a site visit for the Committee to Talkin Tarn, at which time the Committee could meet the new Manager.

COS.77/06
DRAFT CUMBRIA SUB REGIONAL HOUSING STRATEGY

Mr Taylor, the Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager presented report DS.55/06 by the Director of Development Services, enclosing the Draft Cumbria Sub Regional Housing Strategy for consideration and comment.  The Executive on 12 June 2006 had considered the report and referred it to this Committee for consultation and asked the Committee to examine:

(a) the links with Carlisle’s Housing Strategy;

(b) the mechanisms for funding.

Mr Taylor then tabled a letter from Government Office North West stating that subject to the following conditions being met, the Strategy was found to be fit for purpose:

· The analysis and action plans stemming from emerging needs and individual market assessments being provided.

· Further evidence that all partners in the Cumbria Sub-Regional Housing Group, including the Cumbria Strategic Partnership are formally signed up to the Strategy.

· A note on monitoring arrangements being provided.

Mr Taylor also tabled the notes of two recent meetings of the Cumbria Sub Regional Housing Group Executive.  

Mr Taylor commented that the Strategy was still a work in progress.  Issues still needed to be resolved and more information added to the Strategy.  The key issues related to links with Carlisle’s Housing Strategy and the distribution of funding between the Cumbria District areas.  He added that when the Sub Regional Strategy is finalised it will be reported back to Overview and Scrutiny for further consideration.

In considering the draft Strategy Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
In response to a Member’s question, Mr Taylor advised that after consideration by this Committee, the draft Strategy would go back to the Executive and then on to the City Council.  Members expressed concern that there were still a lot of “blanks” in the document where information was missing.  The Council would not find it easy to approve an incomplete document even if it is still in draft form.

(b)
Members were also concerned that after the draft Strategy had been considered by the Executive on 12 June 2006, there had been a period of consultation, but this Committee had not seen the results of that consultation.

Mr Taylor accepted the Committee’s concerns but explained the pressure for the document to be produced and the timescales imposed by Government Office North West.  An added pressure was that some of the Cumbrian District Councils did not have their own Housing Strategies in place and were relying on this document.  The draft Sub Regional Strategy was still considered to be working document.

(c)
Members found it difficult to comment on funding mechanisms when the details of these mechanisms were not yet available.  


Mr Taylor responded that no details had been given on specific pots of money which may be available.   In the past, the Regional Housing Board had given £4m to Cumbria and it had taken a lot of work between the Cumbrian Authorities to distribute the money.  It would be best to develop a system of distribution based on priorities and need so that the actions could be taken quickly in relation to the distribution of additional finance in the future.

In response to a question about the definition of “affordable housing”, Mr Taylor advised that there is a Government definition for the term but he accepted that it can mean different things to different people.

(d)
The document stated that the Housing Needs Survey data would be available by late summer.  Members commented that this data was essential to inform the Strategy and queried when it would be available.

Mr Taylor responded that a methodology for the Housing Needs Survey had been agreed by all six Cumbrian District Councils and the survey had been completed in all the areas by the end of May 2006.  However, it would take between 3 and 4 months to put the data into a useable format.  It was debatable whether this could be done by late summer 2006.

(e)
In response to a Member’s question, Mr Taylor advised that the Foreword/Chair’s introduction had still to be written.

(f)
Page 6 – Balancing Housing Markets – bullet point 4 – “Waiting lists for Housing Association and Council homes are such that people do not have to wait for an unreasonable time for a suitable home”.  Members asked what would constitute an “unreasonable” time.  Mr Taylor responded that this could be misleading and he undertook to examine the wording with partners.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be informed that in addition to the detailed comments as set out the above:

(1) The draft Cumbria Sub Regional Housing Strategy has the basis of a good, sound document and is a good reflection of partnership working;

(2) The view of the Government Office North West that the document is “fit for purpose” is welcomed.

(3) The Committee does not feel that it is in a position to carry out detailed scrutiny of the draft Strategy as there is a substantial amount of information missing from the document.  In particular, the Committee is not in a position to comment on the links with Carlisle’s Housing Strategy or on the funding mechanisms, without additional information.

(4) The Committee is concerned that Carlisle is working through a target focussed action plan for its own Housing Strategy and if other Authorities adopt the Sub Regional Housing Strategy as the Strategy for their own District area, the funding could be skewed and Carlisle could miss out on resources.

(5) The Committee has concerns about the draft Cumbria Sub Regional Housing Strategy being referred to the Council for final approval in its current state as it is still a “work in progress” and is likely to take some time to be finalised.

COS.78/06
MONITORING THE HOUSING STRATEGY ACTION PLAN

The Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager presented a report by the Director of Development Services (DS.51/06) providing an update in relation to the implementation of the Housing Strategy Action Plan for the 12 month period from 1 April 2005 to 31 March 2006.  The report also provided information regarding the further development of the work being taken forward within the housing service.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
Members requested that the next report to the Committee should include the new officer structure within the Housing Services Section.

(b)
Paragraph 2.3 stated that 100% of Disabled Facility Grant applications had been agreed within the statutory time scales.  A Member queried how many had actually had the work completed.

Mr Dickson responded that when a grant application is approved, the applicant has 12 months to carry out the work, and it is therefore possible that the grant can be approved in one financial year with the work being carried out and completed in the following financial year.  Last year 134 Disabled Facilities Grants had been fully completed with the works done, but this was not necessarily the same financial year as when the grant had been approved.  Flooding had also contributed to delays in people being able to get the work carried out as contractors were not so readily available.

Some disabled adaptations such as stair lifts could be put in place relatively quickly but significant adaptations such as large extensions could take a year.

(d)
In response to a Member’s question about the conditions relating to Disabled Facilities Grants and the payments of the grants by the Council, Mr Dickson advised that the Council can pay in instalments as the work proceeds.  Technical Officers inspect the works and usually pay on 1/3rd, 2/3rds and final completion.  The applicant can ask the local authority to pay the builders directly.  The current maximum grant is £25,000, although a report currently being undertaken by Bristol University has made reference to the potential establishment of grants up to £50,000.  

The Council do not have a waiting list for Disabled Facilities Grants but do have an over commitment at this point.  The Council have expressed interest in potential Government Office North West funding.

(e)
A Member queried whether there would be a revised Action Plan to be submitted to Committee reflecting the slippage on a number of the items.

Mr Taylor responded that the main slippage was in the Capital Programme and particularly in relation to Decent Homes and Empty Properties work.  The Action Plan will need to be reviewed and brought back before this Committee.  Mr Taylor then gave examples of projects where there had been slippage and the reasons for that slippage.  A report would be submitted to the Executive on 29 August regarding this slippage in the Capital Programme and the Executive would be asked to agree to moving the timescale for the funds .  If this agreement is given then Officers will re-examine the Action Plan and re-profile funding for the next 4 years.

(f)
There was a query as to whether the introduction of mandatory licensing of houses in multiple occupation and the need to reprioritise staff time to deal with that licensing regime would mean that there would be further slippage.

Mr Dickson advised that there were staffing issues in relation to the licensing of houses in multiple occupation.  He then outlined the existing staffing levels commenting that work has to be prioritised as everything cannot be done.

A Member responded that this provided a justification in terms of moving the timescale but there was a query as to why the targets were also being reviewed in relation to reducing the number of long term privately owned empty properties and reducing the number of empty properties through enforcement action.

Mr Dickson further responded that the target for reducing the number of long term privately owned empty properties could perhaps be achieved by extension of the timescale.  He then commented that the target in relation to reducing a number of empty properties through enforcement action was not seen as being achievable, as the work on licensing of houses in multiple occupation was seen as a priority.

(g)
In response to a query about the body which had taken over from Carlisle Care and Repair, Mr Dickson advised that Anchor Staying Put had taken over this role and is supported financially with input from the City Council.  However, the input from Supporting People funding is currently being re-examined.  A Member commented that it would be important to retain this agency as it is a key action in the Sub Regional Strategy.

(h)
In response to a Member’s question about clarification on the “Homeless Preventative Intervention and RESOLVE Mediation”, Mr Taylor advised that this is when trained volunteers hold talks between parents and children to identify any common ground towards a reconciliation to try to prevent a homelessness situation.  It is successful in a number of cases but not in all cases.

(i)
Paragraph 2.8 – Increase Levels of Benefit Take-up – Members queried how the outcomes were being measured.  Mr Taylor responded that this activity had been undertaken on a countywide basis and that the outcome information had not yet been made available.  He undertook to provide it in the future update to the Committee.

(j)
Paragraph 3.9 – Carlisle Housing Association to develop individual neighbourhood investment strategies to bring all social rented homes to decent homes standards by 2010.  A Member suggested that this could be reported on further as part of the Monitoring of the Contract with CHA as it would provide an opportunity to follow up with one of the Council’s partners on how they help to develop housing strategies.

(k)
At the workshop on housing renewal earlier in the year Members had asked for more information on options and issues but they had not yet received this information.  Mr Taylor undertook to report this back to the next meeting of the Committee.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the report be received and progress on the Action Plan be noted.

(2)
That the Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager be asked to include in his next monitoring report an updated version of the Action Plan, reflecting the issues discussed at this meeting.

(3)
That the Head of Scrutiny consult with the Chairman and the relevant Officers to agree a date, towards the end of September 2006, for a workshop on Homelessness and Hostels Review Phase 2. 

COS.79/06
SUSPENSION OF THE COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

RESOLVED –  That during consideration of the item above Council Procedure Rule 9 in the relation to the duration of meetings was suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours.

COS.80/06
FOOD SERVICE PLAN

Ms Harland, the Food Safety Team Manager presented report CS.26/06 by the Director of Community Services, enclosing the City Council’s Food Services Plan for 2006/07 in accordance with the requirements of the Food Standards Agency.  The Executive on 12 June 2006 had considered the report and accepted the Plan and referred it to this Committee for performance review.  

Ms Harland asked the Committee to consider performance for 2005-06 and also to comment on whether the proposed targets in the Plan for 2006-07 are considered workable and achievable.  She drew Members’ attention to the fact that there is no slack in the Team and that if there is a long term sickness absence or an unscheduled investigation this will have an affect on the achievement of targets.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)  A Member referred to a bid which had been submitted for funding for improved software for Environmental Health Teams and queried the outcome of that bid.

Ms Harland responded that the bid had been successful and the money was available for an improved database.   The database would be for use by both the Environmental Health Teams i.e, the Food Health and Safety Team and the Environmental Quality Team.  The database software had not yet been purchased due to the issue of Officer time not being available to progress the matter.   Ms Harland advised that she was not solely responsible for the purchase of the database software as it was not for sole use by the Food Health and Safety Team.

(b)
A Member was concerned that the target for Food Hygiene Inspections for Category A “Businesses presenting the greatest food safety risk” was not 100%.

Ms Harland responded that the target of 87% is the same for all categories.  These are internal targets, not national targets, and they currently increase by 2% each year.

(c)
In response to a query about what was meant by “Food Premises Inspections outside the programme”, Ms Harland advised that this relates to low risk premises e.g. selling packets of crisps or sweets, or to mobile food vendors who sell in Carlisle but are based outside the Council area.  Carlisle does not routinely inspect these mobile vendors but may do if a complaint is received or an inspection is considered necessary.  They are not part of the normal programme of inspections.

(d)
A Member referred to the recent addition of a new Health and Safety specialist post to the establishment and asked if this post would be sufficient to cover the 1,500 additional premises the Team has to deal with.


Ms Harland responded that she would be reporting to the Executive on 29 August 2006 on the Health and Safety Plan.  The 1,500 additional premises was not a conclusive number and there could be more premises to be added.  The new post was currently being advertised, but even with that post filled, it would be difficult to meet targets.

(e)
There was a question as to inspection of hand washing and sanitary facilities for mobile food vendors in lay-bys on roads and also at the recent Continental market in the City Centre.

Ms Harland advised that if the mobile vendors are based in the Carlisle area they are inspected under the programme of visits.  The visits check that they comply with the relevant requirements, including adequate hand washing and hot water facilities.  Local Authorities Co-ordinators on Regulatory Services (LACORS) and Food Standards Agency advice is that they are not required to provide sanitary facilities.

In relation to the Continental Market, Ms Harland advised that the vendors were inspected when they first arrived and they complied with the legislation, including adequate hand washing facilities.

(f)
In response to a question about requests for information under the Freedom of Information Act, Ms Harland advised that the Team had spent approximately 30 hours during 2005-06 responding to requests made under this legislation.

(g)
A Member queried why there were 30 Category A premises (Businesses presenting the greatest food safety risk) during 2005-06 and only 9 during 2006-07.  Ms Harland advised that this meant that the premises had improved and had moved out of Category A into Categories B, C, D or E.  As premises improve they move into other categories.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Executive be informed that the Committee welcomes the report and notes the outcomes for 2005/06 and the targets for 2006/07.

(2) The Committee looks forward to receiving a further report in a year’s time.

COS.81/06
PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT, FIRST QUARTER, APRIL – JUNE 2006

Ms Curr, Head of Policy and Performance, submitted Report PPP.33/06 presenting the first quarter performance information for 2006/07 for areas covered by this Committee.  The information was categorised in accordance with the Council’s key priorities of Cleaner, Greener, Safer and Learning City.

Ms Curr highlighted the improvements in the way in which performance was presented to Members and monitored.  Future reports would only highlight those areas where service levels were deteriorating.

Action was being taken to introduce comparative information on performance indicators through the Council’s links with the Historic Cities Benchmarking Group, the Association of Public Service Excellence and the Cumbria wide Performance Officers Group.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) PI 81 relating to visitor numbers at Tourist Information Centres was the responsibility of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

(b) There were a number of Performance Indicators where the target for 2006/07 was less than that achieved in 2005/06, eg BV126a and BV127a dealing with domestic burglaries and violent crime.

Ms Curr responded that a number of the performance targets were set externally or on a national basis.  BV126a and BV127a were set by the Government Office North West and were monitored by the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership upon which the City Council was represented.

Performance targets set internally were more robust and generally did seek an improvement on the previous year’s performance.

Members asked that future performance monitoring reports highlight where performance targets had been set externally.

(c) A Member expressed concern that of the five areas where the trend in performance was downwards or not on target, four related to Police performance.

Ms Curr acknowledged this pointing out that they were included in the report in view of the City Council’s role in community safety.

The Chairman considered that these trends should be discussed through the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership.

(d) A Member asked how representative of the wider community Citizens Panels were.

Ms Curr reported that work with the Citizens Panels was undertaken on behalf of the Council by a specialist company, CN Research, who took steps to ensure that the Panel was representative of the adult population.  The Panel was refreshed by one third each year.  Consultation is mainly by way of postal questionnaire and we have to be aware of bias depending on who responds, despite the Panel being demographically representative.  However, other consultation is done to ensure a balanced view e.g. the focus on young people during the consultation on Carlisle Renaissance earlier in the year.

(e) A Member sought clarification of the performance information for BV183ii (Average length of stay in hostels (weeks) families and pregnant women).

Ms Curr responded that it was a Home Office requirement that the calculation of performance for the first period of the financial year contained details of the “crossover” clients from the previous financial year as clients are counted from their admission to the hostel until they have left the hostel.  This tended to distort the performance figures for the first quarter.  This particular performance indicator would be closely monitored.

(f) A Member raised a further issue on BV183ii relating to the fact that people under 18 years of age found it difficult to find a guarantor and that, as a result, it was almost impossible for them to find a Registered Social Landlord (RSL) or Public Sector Landlord (PSL) willing to accommodate them.

The Head of Scrutiny suggested, and Members agreed, that this issue could be referred for discussion at the workshop being arranged on the Homelessness Action Plan.

Ms Curr also drew attention to the fact that representatives of RSL’s and PSL’s served on the Carlisle Local Strategic Partnership and the matter could be raised at a Partnership meeting.

(g) Members generally considered that the performance information was presented in a better format than previous reports and felt that it was important to continue to develop the links between performance information and financial resources and supported steps to be taken to benchmark performance indicator information with other Authorities.

RESOLVED – That the quarterly monitoring report on performance information be noted and the continuing development of the format and its presentation of information.

(The meeting ended at 1.43 pm)
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